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PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING
Wednesday, June 11, 2008
8:30 a.m.

Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board

Lawrence, MA  01840

Members Present:
Peter Matthews, Chair
Shirley Callan, Karen Sawyer, Michael Sweeney, Charles LoPiano
Members Absent:

Pedro Arce, Mike Lynch, Sal Lupoli
Staff Present:
Fred Carberry, Betty Kirk, Chris Shannon
Guests Present:
Arthur Chilingirian, Amy Weatherbee, Tracy Myszkowski
1.
Approval of Minutes of 4/23/08
Peter Matthews called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. and called for a motion to approve the minutes of the 4/23/08 meeting.
Motion by Shirley Callan seconded by Mike Sweeney to approve the minutes of the April 23, 2008 meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.
2.
Review of FY’09 Annual Plan
Betty Kirk presented a review of the FY’09 Annual Plan stating that we were allowed to scale back our narrative because of the proposals for High Performing WIBs.

Betty said that the first chart offers comparisons for FY’06, FY’07, FY’08 and Planning FY’09.  We have increased the total Job Seekers served and UI claimants served.  Under Employer Services, we are currently at 94% of plan and 107% of plan for new to Career Center.
Fred Carberry said that while increasing services the nine month performance levels across the board exceed plan.

Chart 2 for Adults and Dislocated Workers shows carry in from FY’08 and New in FY’09 along with average hourly wage at placement.  Chart 3 is a summary of the Youth Program. The numbers on both charts will be adjusted in September based on actual carry-ins.  Chart 4 reflects the population we serve comparing FY’09 state and local goals.
Peter Matthews asked about the diploma attainment rate being so low.  Betty said that sometimes there is a problem capturing the information.

Chili said that we have a good connection with a DOE person who is helpful in getting the information but noted that we have students working to get their GED and once they get a job they don’t come back and complete the course of study.  Shirley Callan said that she sees younger and younger youth looking to get into ABE.  Many are being placed on probation for minor infractions such a poor attendance and 50% cannot pass a CORI.

Chili said that we have a good working relationship with DYS and DSS but, without a financial incentive, the kids often don’t complete the program.
Mike Sweeney suggested helping to build a tighter relationship with Sheriff Cousins and offered to arrange a meeting.  Peter Matthews and Shirley Callan both asked to participate in that meeting.

Chris Shannon said that this is a serious issue across the state.  She said that Boston has a grant that utilizes the grassroots approach in which youth, who previously dropped out, went back and got degrees and are now doing outreach in the neighborhoods, after hours.  Chris said that this program is staff intensive.
Betty explained that the last page is the Performance Adjustment Calculator that explains the state adjustment for each category.

Betty then discussed OJT and the use of a Business Service Rep being assigned for youth.
Tracy Myszkowski addressed the fiscal portion of the plan outlining the budget.  She noted that there was an increase in the WIA allocation and a decrease in welfare funding.  She also said that DCS had a slight decrease.  The overall allocation is $374,000, a 5% increase over last year with $100,000 for customer training, $26,000 for WIA youth, $83,000 for WIA adult and $11,000 for worker training.

Tracy continued that under WIB staff a Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund project coordinator has been added.  The Career Center increased the Supported Work Director position from part-time to full-time, added a WCTF Career Services Advisor and the OJT Coordinator is transferring to a Business Services Unit.
Although DCS had a slight increase there is no FY’08 Wagner Peyser carry-in and the area director was eliminated.

Arthur Chilingirian talked about the impact of possible DCS cutbacks to the infrastructure support.
Tracy said that the integrated budget worksheet is based on $8.1M with $500,000 allocated to the WIB, $700,000 to DGA, $1.7M from DCS, $3.5M to ValleyWorks and $2M for training and customer support.

Chick LoPiano asked about starting periods and whether some grants are two years.  Tracy said that some grants have different starting periods and noted that we are audited and monitored.

Amy Weatherbee said that the state certifies all our policies and procedures.

Peter Matthews noted that the budget is balanced and Amy said that we can upgrade the integrated budget throughout the year as funding comes through.

Motion by Mike Sweeney to approve the FY’09 Annual Plan as presented.  Karen Sawyer seconded the motion and motion passed.

3.
OSY Youth Council Funding Recommendations

a.
CAI Pre-School Teacher Preparation Program
Chris Shannon, Youth Program Director, explained that the CAI Pre-School Teacher Preparation Program has been under discussion for some time.  This is the only training offered outside of Lawrence by a vendor other than LARE.  She said that there have been problems with outreach, retention and performance.  The Youth Council discussed this and the vendor has participated in meetings to address these issues.  There is potential for this program to be successful and it offers an opportunity to align WIA programming with the community college.  The Youth Council recommends funding this program for an additional year.
Motion by Mike Sweeney seconded by Chick Lopiano to approve funding of the CAI Pre School Teacher Preparation Program.  Motion passed.


b.
LARE ISY Electronic Manufacturing Program

Chris said that the LARE ISY Electronic Manufacturing Program is one of two ISY programs slanted toward male gender enrollees.  Problems encountered in recruitment may have been due to getting into the new high school building.  Although the program didn’t run expenses were incurred.  Chili said that we worked on some strategies to make sure the program will fill and run.  He also said that there may be some problems with employers who have had experiences with OSY and the ISY youth who don’t understand internships are experience without pay.  The Youth Council recommends funding this program.
Motion by Chick LoPiano seconded by Mike Sweeney to approve funding the LARE ISY Electronic Manufacturing Program.  Motion passed.

4.
 MVWIB/CEO Update
Fred said that he is recommending a change the MVWIB/CEO Agreement to be in compliance for the state.  He is suggesting modifying the language to take out the specificity of designating that DGA come under the Office of Budget and Finance and allowing the CEO the discretion on how to implement.

Discussion followed on the need to align the CEO Agreement to the Title I Administrator.

Motion by Chick Lopiano seconded by Shirley Callan to approve the changes to the MVWIB/CEO Agreement as presented.  Mike Sweeney abstained and motion passed.

5.
Update on Haverhill Lease
Fred Carberry said that the RFP deadline for the Haverhill lease was May 23rd.  He reported that we only received two proposals, one being from the current landlord.  One proposal was rated higher by the review team but he said that he doesn’t want to compromise the procurement process.

Amy said that we are in the process of trying to arrange a site visit for the review team and will make a recommendation after that.

Fred said that we need to go forward as soon as possible and hope to have this settled in the near future.
6.
Other Business
Planning Committee Chairman Peter Matthews thanked Arthur Chilingirian for putting him in touch with Eric Nelson of Veteran’s Services and said that they had a meeting with local veteran representative and that he is hopeful that the results will be getting funds to help local veterans.

Fred Carberry passed out a copy of a flyer for the Regional Workforce Strategies Conference which is being held on Thursday, June 26th at Riverwalk Conference Center in Lawrence.  He explained that there are a series of conferences statewide with Secretary of Labor & Workforce Development Suzanne Bump and Paul Harrington from the Center for Labor Market Studies at Northeastern University as guest speakers.
He mentioned the MVWIB Quarterly Meeting which is scheduled for June 24th.
7.
Transfer of Funds

Tracy Myszkowski said that DGA is requesting a transfer of $20,000 in funding from the Dislocated Worker pool to the WIA Adult Training Pool.  She explained that the funds are carry-over monies and need to be expended by June 30th.  This leaves sufficient funds in the Dislocated Worker pool and will be used to cover customers in the pipeline.

Motion by Mike Sweeney seconded by Chick LoPiano to approve the transfer of $20,000 from the Dislocated Worker pool to the WIA Adult Training Pool.  Motion passed.

8.
Adjourn
Having no further business Chick LoPiano made a motion to adjourn the meeting seconded by Shirley Callan.  Motion passed and the meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,
Mary Kivell

Recorder
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